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CHAIR COUCH: . .(gavel). . . Good afternoon, it's the Planning Committee meeting of
August 13, 2012 shall come to order. And we have our comedians down there. First thing I
would like to do is ask everybody to grab their cell phone, take a look at it and see that it is on
silent mode or turned off. We will point you out if your cell phone does go off in the middle of
the meeting. I wanna welcome the Committee voting Members today. I'm Don Couch, the
Chair. And Vice-Chair is Gladys Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
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CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon. Then we have Elle Cochran, a Member. And Council Chair, Danny
Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon. Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha and good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: Aloha. And Council Vice-Chair, Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon. And excused for the moment is Councilmember Mike White. I also
want to welcome the Administration. We have Joe Alueta from the Department of Planning.
MR. ALUETA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: We will be having Will Spence here shortly. He's making his way over. And we
have Michael Hopper, Deputy Corporation Counsel. Good afternoon. And, of course, our ever
present and vigilant staff, Legislative Analyst, Kim Willenbrink.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Committee Secretary, Clarita Balala. Alright, Members, we have one person set
to testify and anybody else, who would like to testify, please come up, go to the back, and sign
up so we can move this meeting along. The first person to testify is Greg Kauwe. Sorry, did I
get that right? Kauwe? Thank you.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MR. KAUWE: Good afternoon, Committee Chair and Council Members. My name is Greg Kauwe and
I'm testifying on behalf of myself on Item PC-37, which is the M-3 Restricted Industrial District.
I do not understand the reason for the Committee's reluctance in requiring environmental
controls for industries that may be obnoxious or offensive to the community and its health. A
good example is the proposed new chapter establishing an M-3 Restricted Industrial District.
The following are 9 out of 53 obnoxious uses permitted in the M-3 District: explosive
manufacturing, acid manufacturing, alcohol, ammonia, chemical, fertilizer, glue, paint, and
plastic manufacturing, and in general those uses which may be obnoxious or offensive by reason
of emission of odor, dust, smoke, gas, noise, vibration, and the like. Hazardous materials should
be also included in this item. This compared to the five following permitted uses at the Kihei
Research and Technology District: research, developmental, and testing laboratories,
manufacture of an electrical, electronic, or electric-mechanical nature, manufactures optical
devices, manufacture of testing equipment, pharmaceutical, biological, medical, and agriculture
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research and production, and other uses of similar and/or supporting service character may be
permitted. The M-3 Districts new proposed chapter will allow offensive manufacturing
industries, no environmental control requirements, and no effort to discuss this matter by the
Committee was encouraged. Something is wrong with this. The Maui County Council in 1986
saw a need for hazardous material protection because of health problems caused by the
electronics manufacturing industry. The result of which is a chapter for the Kihei Research and
Technology District be required to implement a comprehensive environmental plan identified in
Chapter 19.33 of the Maui County Code. I urge this Committee to hold all obnoxious and
offensive industries to the same environmental standards as the Kihei R&T Park by adding its
controls to the new M-3 Restricted Industrial District. Section 19.33.090 of the Maui County
Code was established as a result of many discussions with the community's safety in mind.
CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MR. KAUWE: Please give this regulation fair consideration. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Kauwe. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you, Mr. Kauwe. Members, I don't have anybody else running down to testify and seeing
nobody else coming down, without any objection, I'd like to close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Alright, Members, today we're working on PC. . .Item PC-35, which is M-1 Light
Industrial District; PC-36, which is M-2 Heavy Industrial District; and PC-37, which is M-3
Restricted Industrial District. I'd like to without any objection, I'd to move to Item PC-37 since
that's where we left off last time.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
ITEM NO. 37: M 3 RESTRICTED INDUSTRIAL DISTRICT (CC 12-120)
-

CHAIR COUCH: So that's the third item on the list. And, Members, when we last left, there was some
questions we had. . .there were some questions we had for the Department. . .oh, and I want to
acknowledge the presence of Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon. And Mr. Spence, good afternoon.
MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair.
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CHAIR COUCH: So, Members, we were looking at Item 37 and there were a couple questions that we
had. One of them was on Page 3 of the Ordinance, which talks about, it's in 19.25.030, talks
about accessory uses and structures, and right now we have a limited to 20 percent of gross floor
area, not to exceed 1,000 square feet, and I know I had some questions about that and other
Members had some questions about that. So if we could check with the Department, again one
more time, why that was there and is it possible that we can increase that number or something'?
I mean, would you be okay with us increasing that number?
MR. ALUETA: In discussions with my boss last week after that came up during discussions, I think
we've. . .we're okay with having that number increased at the will of the body. We feel that
provided that the uses put under the accessory uses and buildings that whatever is established
will always be accessory to it and will not become the primary function of the parcel or zoning at
that time. I think that's the more important critical factor for us is that it's put under. . .kept
under the accessory uses.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Chairman. Yeah, we did talk about this and I took a look, little look around
some of our industrial areas and looked at the real industrial uses. The purpose. . .well, like Joe
was saying, the office use has to be accessory to that industrial use. The size isn't the critical
factor but that it's related to that use in that. . .on that lot or in that building and that it's not
additional space available for anybody to lease out or anybody to rent. So, I did take a look at
some of the real industrial uses around in Kahului and noticed that say for instance, Dorvin Leis,
you know, they do a lot of onsite fabrication, they, it could actually be termed more of a heavy
industrial kind of operation and they have more than 1,000 square feet of office space. The
office space is just, you know, but they need that support. . .they need that room for those kinds
of operations. So I rather not see a number or a percentage attached but a requirement that the
office space be related to the use and we should, you know, that should be the accessory.
CHAIR COUCH: And Mr. Spence, how would we word that? My only concern is that somebody
comes in and, you know, they've got their use, they've got their big warehouse, and they decide
to put over on the side 10,000 square feet of office space and divide it up and sublease it on uses
that are not really accessory to that.
MR. SPENCE: Well, Mr. Chairman, we have a section. . .it's already in the accessory section
19.25.030, accessory uses and buildings. . .we would just eliminate. . .we might want to clarify a
little bit, but we would just eliminate the size requirement. The. . .if somebody's going to rent
out their office space, you know, it doesn't matter what size we put on it or anything, I mean,
then it's just becomes an enforcement issue, it's not a size issue.
CHAIR COUCH: So the language we have there, it says office retail or indoor product display area. . .is
that sufficient for somebody, you know, when you're not here and none of us are here that
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somebody else reads that and says, oh yeah, they can put a snack shop because of, you know, the
area needs food?
MR. SPENCE: We could limit the indoor product display . . . (inaudible). . . office itself.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, I'm more concerned about retail.
MR. SPENCE: I'm sorry?
CHAIR COUCH: I'm more concerned about the retail portion. So long as the. . .I mean, if somebody is
making. . .I think the example used last time was a granite company that makes granite
countertops that they could actually sell the countertops there as opposed to going to a third
party. But they can't sell plumbing supplies there even though it is kind of . .it goes on the
countertops, but we want to be able to make that distinction, I would think, I don't know, is
that.. .
MR. ALUETA: I see what you're saying. I think that we would not limit that, because it's considered
an accessory to what they're doing. So if somebody did have plumbing fixtures as part of their
granite countertop, I think that again it's more the retail space. As long as it's under the
accessory uses, as long as it's considered an accessory to what they're manufacturing on the site,
I think we're okay. In I think in hearing what my Director was saying, I think if you wanted to
make sure that offices maybe we can break out E and make office its separate accessory use and
then have the limitation on the retail and indoor product display area maintain some type of
limitation of either a, of a percentage, maybe of 20 percent. So that, you know, if you have a
10,000 square foot. . .or a warehouse, manufacturing warehouse and you want to dedicate 20
percent of it to a display or retail space for your products then that would be fine. And again, it's
still under the accessory use. It's just limiting the amount of what you can do as far as limiting
your retail, and then the office, as long as the office is an accessory to your manufacturing or that
business then there's no limit on it. So. . .and so that I think that's where we're running into
more of the problems with within the industrial areas, is again it's more of a standalone issue
than it is of the accessory uses. People are going into the industrial area because retail is an
allowed use as by right, so I think keeping it under the accessory use and then maybe breaking
out the office so that people can have an unlimited size of office, they're not constrained by that
and then the accessory of retailing an indoor display can be limited by a percentage.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: At this point in time again, we're proposing a 20 percent but that's up to the. . .this
body to determine whether or not that's an acceptable limitation.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any questions after hearing that? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. What is the process if somebody has an idea of what
they want to do with their space and they want an either an office space to exceed 1,000 square
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foot or retail space to exceed 20 percent? Is there a process for them to come in and get approval
for an increased amount if we set the limits at this level?
MR. ALUETA: It would. . .right now that the process would be set up through the. . .a variance
procedure.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And how long does that take?
MR. ALUETA: Oh, I'm sorry. They could do it through a conditional permit or they can do it by also a
variance, I think a variance also. Conditional permit is through the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That's kind of an ugly process.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: My Chair my concern, Chair, is that for us to try to figure out what
kind of businesses are going to set up there and what kind of products, what kind of volume,
what kind of accessories, it's really kind of tough. So I. . .it'd be nice if we. . .if when we're
doing this we could set up maybe a little easier, you know, appeal process, you know, if they
appeal to the Director or something of that sort.
MR. ALUETA: If I can, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: ...(inaudible)...
MR. ALUETA: If you look. . .remember this is a restricted industrial so you're looking at more of the
noxious uses. So the pure. industrial uses that are found within the M-- and M-2 and then the
uses in the M-2 that would require a Special Use Permit are the ones that are basically the ones
that are going to be allowed as an outright use. So when you look at the uses you have acetylene
gas manufacturing and bulk storage. Okay, I'm not. . .pretty sure they're not going to be
retailing too much. They'll probably have a small yard like at Gaspro or they may choose to just
have a manufacturing location there and then have a separate site in which to retail the gas or
through Lowe's or something like that. So you may see a Blue Rhino set up here, but they may
not. . .they may only distribute out of there under that example so.. .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But my challenge is. . .I agree with what you're saying totally, but my
challenge is that it's difficult for us to sit here and imagine what businesses might not be here yet
and that may want to, you know, or businesses that are here want to change their product mix,
change what their manufacturing or bringing in.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm just a little concerned.
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MR. SPENCE: I spoke with a couple people from Pacific Rim who are. . .they're going to be applying
for the M-3 zoning, excuse me, back at. . .back by the old airport, and they were not concerned at
all about the amount of retail or showroom space. Their concern was with the office space
because that varies so much business to business that their opinion was, if they need retail space
they're gonna go, you know, that company that's occupying that lot or that building that they
built, you know, they can do that retail space in town.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I wouldn't disagree with that particular location being a poor spot for
retail, but anyway, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any further questions? And remember, Members, this is M-3 at the
moment. I do have one other real quick question, Mr. Spence or Mr. Alueta. You mentioned the
rock crushing, I believe. What if they say they want. . .they have a 20 acre lot and they're doing
rock crushing there. That can be done outside, is that correct?
MR. ALUETA: Yeah, most rock crushing is done outside.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, most rock crushing is. So essentially they would need maybe, you know, two
or three thousand or four thousand square feet of office space, but no, there is no warehouse. So
when we're talking about a percentage of whatever. . .unless we of course move office space out
then we're okay, but if we were to leave office space in there, what percentage. . .it says no more
than 20, limited to 20 percent of gross floor area but if there is not any gross floor area?
MR. ALUETA: Yeah, I agree with that. We briefly talked about this before the meeting and I agree
with you that and I think that's where it would. . .it behooves us to move the -CHAIR COUCH: Move the office space.
MR. ALUETA: --office space out as a separate function.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: And again, you could. . .again, we talked about this. As long as it maintains an
accessory, you could again eliminate the limitation on the square footage or percentage if you
truly wanted that. I think from our. . .from the Department's standpoint and the purpose and
intent of the ordinance is to sort of have an exclusionary zoning that is for these noxious type
uses. So they do not have to be. . .because a lot of them require large land space, a lot of them
require a dead space, meaning a dead storage when you're dealing with quarries or even
construction baseyards. There's no real small warehouse. The rest of it is two acres of your
equipment, okay, and in talking with the, you know, when I was dealing with Fong Construction
and some of the other construction companies, they say, look I need to lease space at 15 cents a
square foot for land, I can't pay the 30 cents or the 40 cents of square foot for vacant land, that's
not gonna work for what I do, because they're using so much area. And again, that's why we're
trying to get an area where theoretically the land will be cheaper for them to do what they want
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to do and have this ability to have your open yards, a fenced-in yard that protects your, you
know, your granite or your equipment, and so, but again, as long as it stays an accessory so we
don't have. . .I don't want to use Sam Sato's or. . .but, you know, a Brigit and Bernard's, you
know a restaurant going in there and that's the whole point.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any further questions on this one subject? Okay. Hearing none, I'll put
this out to a motion. The Chair would be open to a motion to remove the words "not to exceed
1,000 square feet" from the notes and exceptions on Page 3 on the office, retail, or indoor
product display area. I'll do these in separate motions if that's alright.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So moved, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Second.
CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. Victorino and seconded by Member Baisa to remove the
words "not to exceed 1,000 square feet" from that box. Any comments? All those in favor, say
"aye"
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay. Let the record show it's seven ayes and zero noes.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Then as a secondary one, Chair is open for a motion for taking "office" out of
that box and putting it into its. . .Mr. Alueta, that would be a separate box or just taking it out of
there?
MR. ALUETA: Just moving it into a separate box so it says office -CHAIR COUCH: So, there's no restrictions.
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MR. ALUETA: --with no notes or restrictions.
CHAIR COUCH: So taking office out of that box and moving it to its own box.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved by Member Baisa and seconded by Member Victorino.
Members, any questions, any comments?
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Would the Committee like to say that office that is related to the business onsite?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I'm fine with that if you guys are. . .if you guys need that extra definition in
there.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: That would help you?
MR. SPENCE: That would help us.
CHAIR COUCH: So how would you like it phrased?
MR. ALUETA: Just say, office uses directly related to the onsite manufacturing or industrial -CHAIR COUCH: The onsite use?
MR. ALUETA: --operation, yeah. On-site permitted use.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: Thank you, Mr. Hopper.
CHAIR COUCH: You have that, Kim?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So is that a.. .
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Would you like a motion, Chair?

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 13, 2012

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I'd like to rephrase, I mean redo the motion if you wouldn't mind.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, I move that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved by Ms. Baisa and seconded by Mr. Victorino that we take
office out of there, put it in a separate box, and say, "office space related to the manufacturing or
the industrial use".
MR. SPENCE: Onsite.
CHAIR COUCH: Onsite industrial use.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MS. WILLENBRINK: I'm a little unable to manipulate the format here so I'm doing it on paper.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. WILLENBRINK: So I'll make a new line that has office only and in the notes and exceptions it
will read, office space related to onsite permitted use.
CHAIR COUCH: Sure. Would that work for you, Mr. Spence, office space related to onsite permitted
use?
MR. SPENCE: That'd be fine.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Alright, Members, any questions, comments? All those in favor, please say,
"aye"
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Let the record show it's seven - zero. Motion passes.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. That handles the office space issue. Members, the other issue that came up
last time was on Page 4 and that's maximum height, maximum building height in feet and where
the maximum height is set at 90, which is fine, but the notes and exceptions. It says, except that
vent pipes, fans, chimneys, antennae, and equipment on roofs shall not exceed 199 feet. And I
remember asking Mr. Alueta what that was. . .why that number was there, and he said that was
the. . .at 200 feet the FAA gets involved. Is that correct, Mr. Alueta?
MR. ALUETA: That's still my recollection -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: --of the limitation.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, it's, you know, if the FAA gets involved that's fine. I think since we,
we're having. . .we have windmills that are going in a lot of places now. The Chair's kind of
concerned about keeping it down to 199 feet. What is the Committee. . .do they. . .do you guys
feel like keeping it 199 feet or extending it -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: --a little bit higher? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, I. . .no offense to Mr. Alueta, could we request Corp.
Counsel to take a look at FAA regulations to go figure that out? 'Cause, I mean, if you recall it,
I'm not saying it's not right, but there have been changes even in the FAA rules and there been
recent changes. . .I don't know all the changes, but I've heard there been changes. So are we
making something that maybe is not applicable? You know, I. . .and again, I don't want to say
don't do it because again, if you say you can go any height and every time they go past the 199 or
whatever it might be, then the FAA gets involved. If you ever have to work with Federal
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agencies on top of everything else, you might not be too happy about that. I just. . .I'm just
asking, you know, I'd like to know for sure if that's still applicable. I'm just asking.
MR. ALUETA: Let me.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Alueta.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm sorry.
MR. ALUETA: What do you call. . .I've worked on several towers.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. ALUETA: And from all the towers I worked on at 199, that's why a lot of these antennae or
antennas that are out in the boondocks, at 199 they can go higher, they just require to have it
marked and put lights on it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Lights, right, Chair
MR. ALUETA: And the reason I. . .we put it at that and again, not saying I pulled this out of you know
where, but I sort of did pull out of you know where to come up with the number 'cause again, it's
a brand new district. We are forging new grounds so I used the existing M-2 as a base and then
upped it and then I tried to look at based on my past experience what would be a good
requirement and I chose 199. Now, you can put any height you want. It's entirely up to you.
Whether other restrictions come into play, that's fine. And again, we talked this over with the
Chair a couple times and we have no objections to putting if you wanna have structures taller
than that feet, you put it down as a Special Use Permit and then it goes through the Planning
Commission for their review for those structures that go higher than the 199. I put it as 199
because that's gonna be an allowed use with no additional review other than the Change in
Zoning aspect. And so I felt that at that point if someone put. . If you made it higher than 199
and they have to put a flashy light, somebody half a mile away, I mean, again, these are gonna be
couple miles away but somebody who. . .if we put this out in the middle at Mokulele Baseyard,
okay, say M-3, Mokulele Baseyard, the people up at Wailuku Heights may be staring at a flashy
light directly or who knows, I don't know. Or there could be something out there, people that
may complain about that later on, but at least that if they go. . .if they have to get a Special Use
Permit to go above that then at least there's some type of public notice.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Alueta, you read my mind, because remember when the old
tower and they had gone to the strobe light -MR. ALUETA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --at night. Oh, boy, did I hear about it. Okay. So he is correct
that they. . .there were a lot of people that if you pass that whatever FAA restriction and they
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have to put those lights and they were using the strobe light at first then they changed to the red
light at night, but they were using the strobe light at night and that was very intrusive and that
was a real pain. So again, we're trying to simplify the whole, what do you call, permitting
process. So, Mr. Chair, I have no problem in putting any height there, but if 199 seems to work
real well and then anybody wants to go any higher has to do whatever they have to do, whether
getting SMA or whatever then I'm fine with that, too, so. . .you. . .we'll take your lead on this
one, Mr. Chair, but I just wanted clarification.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Vice-Chair Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No, thank you. My question was answered. What I was gonna ask was if we
put a mountain there what would happen if you needed something higher and Mr. Alueta
answered. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Alueta, I don't see a special use in this special use section in here.
MR. ALUETA: It's reserved as under 19.25.040 and it's. . .it says reserved, and so. . .at least on my.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Would it be. . .and I guess that's the cleaner way to do it is make that a special
use any tower over 199 feet. I kind. . .I tend to agree with Mr. Alueta that we should have a
public hearing if we're gonna start putting lights on, so I'm okay with making it a special use so
that there is some other. . .as opposed to a conditional use which would bog it down. So,
Department or Staff, could we put that as a special. . .list it as a special use under the exception
or should we make a whole new section just for that?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair? I just did a quick search and I couldn't find exactly what this is related
to. However, you should be aware that there are even further height restrictions if a structure or
antenna is within one mile of an airport.
CHAIR COUCH: Right, no, understood.
MS. WILLENBRINK: So it gets a little more complex.
CHAIR COUCH: But that's between the applicant and the FAA at that time then.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes.
MR. ALUETA: And just to. . .in talking with HC&S because HC&S mills are within the flight path
they're already are under FAA restrictions on their construction on the sight.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. ALUETA: But in general, Mr. Spence was kind enough to use his smart phone to look it up. He
confirmed that it was at 200 feet you do come in so --
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: --I'm not getting that old.
CHAIR COUCH: But the question I have for either the Department or Staff is, do we need a whole new
section just to say it's a special use over 199 feet or can we put in here except the vent pipes,
fans, chimneys, antennae, and equipment on roofs shall not exceed 199 feet unless a Special Use
Permit is obtained? Can we put that and.. .
MR. ALUETA: You would put it under special uses and -CHAIR COUCH: Oh, so we would. . .you would rather put it there?
MR. ALUETA: --you would say vent pipes or whatever you want to call them, vent pipes, antennas,
windmills, or special. . .that whole language that exceed 199 -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: --feet and then.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Then we can. . .we'll do it that way then.
MR. ALUETA: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: We'll put it in 19.25.040 for the record, if we decide to go that way. The other
question I have is what if it's something like a smokestack that is not attached to the roof of a
building or say a wind turbine? This basically says. . .oh, is that and equipment on roofs or the
way it's parsed there it's hard to tell whether it has to be on the roof or not.
MR. ALUETA: I think we can probably draft up some clarifying language that it can be either a -CHAIR COUCH: Standalone.
MR. ALUETA: --standalone -CHAIR COUCH: Or on a rooftop.
MR. ALUETA: --or on a rooftop.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 13, 2012

MR. ALUETA: And again, I did talk to HC&S on their smokestack and, yeah, technically it is sort of
like a separate building but it's all connected so you can't really tell that it, and it just, it goes
straight from the ground all the way up so.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any comment or questions on that, any more? So it's the Chair's
recommendation to add to Section 19.25.040 special use language and then for maximum
vent. . .height for vent pipes, fans, chimneys, antennae, and equipment on roofs shall not...or if
they exceed 199 feet, then it's a special use.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved by Ms. Baisa and seconded by Mr. Victorino that we do what
I just said. Any comments, questions? All those in favor say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Alright. We have. . .make it seven ayes and zero noes.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, does anybody else have anything for M-3? I have a couple more questions
but I don't want to hog up the time. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And yes, you were hogging up the time there-CHAIR COUCH: I know.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --thank you very much. I do have a concern that the testifier,
Mr. Kauwe has brought up and I think it's something that I totally agree. If we're going to have
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what I call dangerous, obtrusive, possibly hazardous manufacturing in any of these M-3
locations, I mean I think all of us should know, and I say all of us, I'm talking the public, any of
the adjacent businesses, neighbors. I mean they should know what the heck is going on. Now, I
don't know exactly how much of our Code covers this. I know some of it is, but if it's a
permitted use, do we still require and I guess that's the question for you, Mr. Spence and/or
Corp. Counsel. Is it required even as a special use, I mean not special use, a permitted use,
excuse me let me get it right, that they don't have to inform their neighbors or inform others in
the area or anybody for that matter? I mean, I can live five miles away and if it's a chemical
plant and there is a spill, I may be affected depending which way the wind's blowing, and the
wind's doesn't always blow in one direction either, primarily maybe but not. So I have that
question, testifier brought up something that he's claiming there's not or very little control or
means of having that information disseminated. Mr. Spence or, I know, Mr. Alueta or whoever
wants to take that on.
MR. ALUETA: Yeah, I'll start with the proposed district that you are seeing today is a brand new
district.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. ALUETA: No lands are being zoned M-3 at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: It would be up to this Council to decide which lands are appropriate for the M-3 and
again, because of the noxious uses and the types of uses that we're looking at establishing as uses
by right. That type of analysis would be done during the Change In Zoning process as far as is it
compatible with the surrounding areas and given all the uses and if it is and to what the potential
impacts are of said uses would be on potential groundwater or wellhead protection. I've been
working with Water Department on their mapping and wellhead protection studies. All of those
requirements would still come into play during the Change in Zoning process, okay, and then at
that time if you feel the use or the area then which an M-3 is being proposed is not compatible
with certain uses in the M-3 district, right, you could eliminate that as part of your. . .as a
conditional zoning. Now if you zone it by outright with all the uses then you said that at some
point in time all of these uses can be allowed in that area. As far as other requirements that
would. . .outside of the zoning, right, you have again, anyone of these manufacturers would fall
under, you know, their standard Department of Health requirements that all of these come into
play with as well as the Fire Department. Obviously, you can have additional more
restrictive. . .when I processed the Brewer Environmental uses out in, on Waiale and Waiko in
which they were stored. . .doing large chlorine storage and manufacturing and I
required. . .we. . .during that whole process again, it was a Special Use Permit process we
required them to do accidental release studies as well as plume cloud studies to figure out how
far away and again, you're right, that was required during a. . .as a Special Use Permit. If it was
just done as an outright permitted use, right, the only people that would be involved would be the
Hazmat, Fire Department and so their. . .all of their restrictions in requirements, and at the time
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there. . .as far as I know, no additional requirements were put on them outside of what was
standard for the. . .from the Fire Department, okay, but I cannot speak. . .I'm not an expert on
any one of these uses that are being proposed. So I do not know what other governmental
agencies would come into play if they were allowed as a, by right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, thank you and I appreciate the answer that still leaves a lot
of concern because again, we've not done this, this is new. We expect people to come in and I
want to help businesses to be able to come in. I'm all for that, but if they are producing
dangerous chemicals, obnoxious chemicals, we mentioned chlorine with beer and all these
other. . .there are so many out there that right now. . .oh, the lights came on. . .that you know,
must be. . .the concern I have is we have new industrial area coming out here by Maui Lani, but
housing is gonna start coming across in, you know, so right now it's away from it. I can also
remember when Wailuku where the Wailuku Industrial Park had no homes but now Iao Parkside
has grown in. See, so we start with one thing and then we end up with others around it after the
fact, that's the other concern. So if you're going to produce anything noxious, maybe there's
nothing around now, maybe for the next five miles you're good to go, but 10, 15, 20 years later,
whoop, there's homes, condos, other residentially occupied areas adjacent to these industrial
areas and then what happens. And so that's why again, Mr. Chair, I wanna be as lean as
possible, but I also don't want to ever put the public in harm's way. And I don't always have a
lot of faith in some of the other agencies, State and Federal, although they do a good job,
sometimes they may not cover all the bases and I want to make sure that whatever we put out
today or in the future will have some kind of mechanism especially when we're talking
hazardous materials. Whatever they may be, glue, chlorine, I don't care, you know, arsenic, I
mean there's all kinds of things that are used for many, many types of. . .a wood treating plant, if
there's a wood treating plant all of a sudden, you know, that is a lot of toxic material, arsenic and
all that. So I'm just concerned and I just want to make sure whatever we put in, Mr. Chair, will
be something that will safeguard the public no matter where we put M-3. You know right now it
may be somewhere far away but in years to come that could all change so I want to make sure
that the protections are there as best as possible.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Yeah, and I agree with you On that. The issue there on your thing about it
being out in the field and then stuff coming into it, that would be totally on this body here, it
would be our kuleana to make sure that that doesn't happen.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But we gotta make sure we know what's there.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence, you had a comment?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, just a couple of comments. EPA certainly has a lot to say about hazardous
materials. I mean when you start dealing with companies that are doing any kind of chemical
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manufacturing, they're very, very strict in what they do, how they do it, there's a lot of different
requirements that these companies are gonna fall under so they're very well regulated under that.
The, you know, the Fire Department, if some business is gonna go out in one of these areas, Fire
Department before they can sign their certificate of occupancy, is certainly gonna have to be
satisfied that safety precautions are in place, you know, that all of the codes are met. But even
more than that. . .even. . .when an individual comes in and asks for this kind of zoning, perhaps
something that could be said as, you know, before something particularly hazardous comes in
they have to get a Special Use Permit. You know that could be a requirement on that particular
zoning.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Mr. Chair, thank you and Mr. Spence, I. . .something
that ensures that and I'm not talking future moving in, I'm talking immediate, so some of these
are not that far. If you look at Maui Lath where they're building right now, they're not far from
homes. They're upwind, Waikapu Gardens is exactly upwind, the wind blows in that direction
and there's homes there already. Yes, it does. Trust me, Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Oh, yeah. No, no, no, I'm trying to think of what the zoning is there. Those are light
industrial zonings.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I just saying if something like that was to continue. Well,
there's beer. . .you know, the beer guys are there.
MR. SPENCE: They're not manufacturing. I need to go on a site visit.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, just check, just to double check. Okay. Just making sure,
Mr. Chair. Just making sure.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright. The question and the concern I have is to follow up on Mr. Victorino's
comments is that say somebody comes in and says, okay, I'm gonna do a machine shop, gets the
zoning, M-3, 'cause that's a listed use, and something happens. . .they do their machine shop and
they go out of business and they want to sell it to somebody who's gonna do, let's say, chemical
manufacture. All of a sudden, it goes from something that's not as noxious or obnoxious to
something that is very noxious. They wouldn't have to go back to the public. I would think we
would want a public hearing if something like that happens. Is there a way we can do something
in here either Mr. Hopper or Mr. Spence, some language we can put in here to prevent something
like that happening? And this is kind of a same thing that's happened with. . .when the M-1 area
in Kihei that we're talking about, something that was approved and then it gets changed
completely different because it's allowed.
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair, you could at the Change in Zoning level, only allow certain permitted uses,
or in the ordinance itself you could take this out of the permitted uses section and put it in the
special use section thereby making it not a use as of right but a use where they would need to go
and get a Special Use Permit before doing that and that would require a public hearing. These
are our legal options. Whether or not those are from a policy perspective that's what the Council
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wants to do that's up to the Council, but when you have a list of permitted uses typically once
that zoning is established those uses can be done as a matter of right unless again, they're clearly
limited by the zoning of the property and the conditions of that zoning or they're not listed as
permitted uses if they are either special uses or in some cases they are under the accessory use
section.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, hearing that information, both Mr. Victorino's and my concerns,
any thoughts on your side as to what you may want to go with this? My concern is as I said,
somebody says they're gonna do one thing and they go out of business and somebody else comes
in and does something very obnoxious. I like the first choice is that at Change Of Zoning time
you put that condition on but that's us. We would do something like that. You get a different
Council, they may not do that. So that leaves a bit of opportunity for something to happen. So
any thoughts on how you would wanna go with that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Leave it as is and then just highly suggest that at change of zoning time that that
particular use is the only use allowed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Allowable use, maybe something of that nature. I don't know, Mr.
Spence, what you think of that but anything at the time of change of the original zoning, the
allowable use would be
CHAIR COUCH: This use. . . the original use changes. It needs to be.. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. No, that's why, the allowable use that we give at original
zoning if it's changed down the road then they'd have to come back at that point in time.
CHAIR COUCH: As the law stands. . .as written now. . .if we were to pass it now, that wouldn't
happen.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, that's what I think about this. What I'm asking if. .. I think
that's safer, I don't know what the other Members feel, but I think I'd prefer having something
of that nature in there so that we do not allow any obnoxious changes without being
. . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR COUCH: I tend to agree with you, Mr. Victorino, which is very rare but that's okay. . .
(laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, that sarcastic remark was not necessary. I'm leaving
now.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair?
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CHAIR COUCH: Before I call on you, Ms. Baisa, Mr. Hopper, can we put language in there like that?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Boys.
MR. HOPPER: Again, Mr. Chair, what was the language that you were considering? We have the
options of the, placing this in a special use, as a listed special use which would require a
Planning Commission hearing after zoning, which should probably be recognized -CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. HOPPER: --or again, these may not be done as zoning changes. They could be done as part of
comprehensive zoning in which case there typically are no conditions -CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. HOPPER: --or it's not necessarily I would say advisable to limit the uses by zoning if the area is
appropriately zoned for this with the permitted uses. You're typically saying that an average
M-3 District should be allowed to do any of these uses as a matter of right; otherwise, placing
them in a special use category would appear to be more appropriate than limiting them at the
Change in Zoning stage. However, that approach has been done before and it is a legal approach
so those are two of the options, and if there was, were others you were considering we could
certainly advise on those.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, that's what Mr. Victorino said and I agree that is there a way we can put in
there in this Code as it is now saying that if the initial use changes then there has. . .then it should
go to a Planning Commission for public hearing of some sort?
MR. HOPPER: That's. . .oh, I'm sorry, Director Spence has a comment.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, if we're gonna do that, I would, I mean, just changing the use should not
trigger a Special Use Permit, because if you're gonna go from one relatively benign use, if
you're doing a machine shop and you're going into shoe manufacturing, there should be no
reason to go through the public hearing process. If you're talking about dealing with chemicals
going from a machine shop to a use chemicals with possible toxic releases to, you know,
residential areas then, you know, we can go through the computer modeling and exercises and all
that, but there has to be some. . .there should be some reason why we're gonna trigger a Special
Use Permit, not just a change in use.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. You heard our concerns. Do you have a suggestion on how we can handle
those concerns? Mr. White has a question or a comment.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: The question I had is, it seems like if we have permitted uses within that
zoning category you should be able to switch uses without --
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --having to come back to Council or the Planning Commission. It
seems to me that what we really want to do is say, here are the permitted uses, if you wanna do
something that's not on that list then you've gotta come in for a Special Use Permit.
CHAIR COUCH: But then we would have to. . .if you say. . .if we go that route then we would have to
pull out. . .we would then all of us here have to decide which of these uses would move down
into a Special Use Permit category. Which is fine, I'm fine with that but that's gonna take a
while.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I guess I'm okay with. . .this is the area where we're making the
most noxious uses allowable. These are areas that aren't terribly close by and I know that we're
concerned about some growth towards those, but, you know if you feel there's certain ones that
we should be taking out then we can discuss it, but I think, I don't know, I think if it's an
allowable use we ought to be able to let them go ahead and switch uses without coming back to
the Planning Commission or the Council.
MR. ALUETA: Mr., yeah, I would echo my Director's concern is that you should. . .the uses should all
be in there under the M-3, and during your. . .if you have a site specific concern, meaning they
come in with their Change in Zoning to M-3, take it in to consideration your long-term planning
documents whether or not some of these uses would have an impact you can then restrict the
zoning to eliminate that from their Change in Zoning, okay, or you can require at that time if you
want that use to be allowed within your general zoning for that parcel, you provide us with some
type of study either, you know, inadvertent release, as they call them, you know, and some
cloud. . .dispersion of . .if they have an accidental release on based on the list of uses so, you
know, whether it be chlorine or whether it be other hazardous material that's being
manufactured. I was just looking up online while you're waiting is who. . .I mean, regulates a lot
of this and it falls under. . .it's from the EPA hazardous material and it's through the Department
of Health and so that's who regulates and again, you have OSHA. Hazardous material
manufacturing is only a problem when you have an accident. Okay. It's not so much in the
general manufacturing that where there's a large amount of noxious gases being produced during
the manufacturing process and that's OSHA, I mean, occupational safety, you wouldn't be able
to manufacture if that was the case. It's only when you have again, accidental release of these or
a fire or anything like that and that can happen anywhere. I mean, I'm more concerned about,
you know, a chlorine release at the local pool than I am about being released from one of the
manufacturer's storage facilities, because based on where they're located or chances are me
being at the pool so. . .but I would keep that in your mind like that you want to keep all the uses
in there. The whole purpose of us moving it out of the M-2 or. . .and making it an allowed use in
the M-3 is to streamline the process, but also the fact is that when we do a zoning change to an
M-3, all of those types of concerns will be taken into account when you do your site specific
zoning and that should be with all your zoning.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hopper.
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MR. HOPPER: Yes, and then with that being said I think Mr. Alueta is correct, but if the Council as the
legislature can look at these uses and if there are uses listed that the Council does not believe are
appropriate uses either as permitted uses, it could eliminate those uses or again, establish a
Special Use Permitting area and move those to that area. There's also a general sort of catchall
at the end of the list of permitted uses as well that I believe the Council should note, that does
allow the Planning Director to approve uses that it believes conform to the intent of the title and
are similar to the other permitted uses but again, that's the general rule of zoning. I think as Mr.
Alueta said that if there is a permitted use then those are appropriate uses without any further
public review for that district. Otherwise, they should be eliminated or listed as special uses,
which would require a heightened amount of review.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any further questions on that? Mr. Victorino? Sorry, Mr. Mateo,
Chair Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Just to continue. . .pick up where you left
off, but some of the problems with the listing is that it is just so broad like chemical production,
what the hell is it called, chemical manufacture, I mean, chemical can include a whole gambit
[sic] of things as does gas manufacturing. So we're dealing with a very broad base listing so
where are the controls and is the controls at the hands of the Director who make the final call that
a certain gas or a certain chemical is not appropriate in M-3 or what is the safeguard?
MR. ALUETA: No, it would be they would all be manufactured. It would all be allowed to be
manufactured whether it be chlorine gas or hydrochloric acid, I mean, all of those things, gases
would be allowed to be manufactured. Again, if you look at if we're going down the line of, you
know, you want to have extra review of it, that's where M-2 is. All of those uses that I've pulled
out are actually listed as special uses in the M-2 district in which you have to then go to the
Planning Commission and get the review for those types of uses. The whole purpose of
establishing an M-3 District again, is to establish, one, to protect true manufacturing and true
industrial type uses from the encroachment of higher value retail outlets, and the second point is
to have an area where these more noxious uses can be without having to go through an additional
land use regulatory process, that it would all be done at the Change in Zoning as well as the other
regulatory agencies such as Department of Health and the Fire Department and OSHA would
come into play on all of those levels. Regardless of whether you do a Special Use Permit, the
Department of Health, EPA, Fire Department, and OSHA all still play a role in the control and
regulations of hazardous materials, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Well, the issue for me doesn't. . .is really not the zoning of the land
mass, it's what's gonna go on it in terms of how do we protect ourselves from production of
certain industries that may or may not be verifiable and that just continues to. . .fly-by-nights.
You've got all these nights entities coming in, all these businesses -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Chair?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --who substantiates that -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Use your microphone, please.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --who substantiates that, you know, these operations are legitimate and
in fact, capable of producing what they say they can. . . . (inaudible).. .
MR. ALUETA: As far as the business viability, I wouldn't know. As far as the handling of the
material, they would be regulated by the EPA, Department of Health, as well as OSHA as far as
that. If they're illegally manufacturing such as, you know, cooking meth then that's gonna
happen anyway, but as far as other chemical manufacturers they're gonna come under the
other. . .there's a slew of regulatory agencies that would oversee those things.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Cochran, you had a comment or.. .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, actually Mr. Alueta addressed the question that I had in
mind, which was, what brought this about, this new M-3 zoning. And I know MECO came to
my office to explain that it would be very helpful for their electrical substations to add it in to
this particular type of zoning so. . .but you mentioned higher value retail encroachment or what
have you. So again, I hear the concerns of Mr. Mateo and others that some of these things I
don't want in my backyard, that's for sure and even do I really want it in some secluded area of
this island, too. And again, I know they have standards and I know there's oversight on such
obnoxious and offensive things. But again, so I just wanted a little bit more broader, I think,
explanation of the main reason because as you said, a lot of these things are in the other M-1,
M-2 zoning but they have to go through special, you know, scrutinization and what have you
amongst the Federal whatever levels, too, which for me gives me that extra comfort, you know,
level.
MR. ALUETA: Right. I guess going back to I guess the first meeting when I described what was
happening. If you look at where all of our heavy industrial areas were traditionally on Maui at
least in the last 40 years was that it was down on Dairy Road, okay, it was down by the in the
airport area where Costco and Kmart is and that was traditionally a lot of your industrial areas,
dead storage for construction equipments and. . .but as those areas once they got the zoning for
M-1, M-2, higher value uses started to move in. And so you had the F&M Construction, the
Arisumi's, the Fong Construction's, slowly and other manufacturing and heavy industrial uses
get pushed out per se out of the urban areas and out of these what again, what was fringe urban
areas of Maui County, and they would go. . .the first location was they needed to have cheap
land, but they also needed areas where there wasn't zoning pretty much because they didn't want
the value to go there, so most of them relocated along Waiko Road and that. . .or in other
agricultural lands that were of marginal value meaning E and D lands, okay. They would then
come in for a State Special Use Permit and get their, established their business or use that way,
okay. And once they got it established and they been there for ten years, you know, Apana
Junkyard was out there, got relocated, once that they got established then they would come in
eventually for a zoning change. Some of them. . .and you would have this spot zoning, Brewer
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Environmental got theirs, then you had Ron Jacintho get his little industrial area, and then you
see Fong Construction along which is Consolidated Baseyards now along Waiko Road. But
once they get the zoning, right, it's. . .then the other uses start moving back in, because
they're. . .now they have the M-1 or M-2 zoning. That industrial use gets pushed out again
because all of a sudden your higher value retail because again, the way we have a. . .pyramid
zoning, right, it allows for less noxious or less intrusive uses to be allowed under a more heavier
category. The Department sees these methodologies on which how areas are being rezoned in
not so much being guided by the community plan, and what I call it is the tail wagging the dog
and so, we now are trying to get ahead of this. We trying to find a place to protect our industrial
base here on Maui, because it's important factor in economy, and you need to create an, I don't
want to say, an exclusionary zone or restrictive zone where they can be free to manufacture and
free of having the threat, I guess, of being displaced because a lot of this people are either renting
or leasing land, they may not buy the land, okay, without being displaced and keep moving on to
the next, you know, marginal land and start all over. I think that's the whole point and at the
same time you want to be able to say, you can go here, we're gonna zone your property M-3,
we're gonna dictate where you're gonna go, where the industrial is, and in lieu of that also we're
gonna say you can do this without any other secondary government regulations. You're still
subject to the environmentalists, still subject to OSHA, still subject to EPA, but we're gonna
remove that. Right now, if a manufacturer, a chlorine manufacturer, an industrial manufacturer
wanted to move in to the M-2 District, right, one of the out there, one, they would have to
compete on a value basis with an outlet mall; and two, they would then have to compete at the
Special Use Permit, because they're required to get a State Special Use or not. . .a County
Special Use Permit from the Planning Commission, okay, and they would have to have a public
hearing. Now, do you think the Brigit and Bernard's or the. . .sorry to pick on them. . .or the,
you know, a restaurant or on Iao Parkside, right, that's in the industrial area, is then gonna not
gonna show up to a public hearing to oppose a manufacturer of acetylene or a liquid propane gas
bottling plant? I mean. . .but you go look at where they're at now, look at where AmeriGas is on
Mill Street. Mill Street aptly named 'cause that was where the mill was but look what's
surrounding it. So would you rather have AmeriGas or Gaspro, any one of these who are
currently operating and are established use be where they at today or would you rather see them
relocate to a new, an M-3 industrial area where they would be farther away from our population
centers but could still operate and be a vital part of our economy? So that's where this whole
M-3. . .we're trying to get ahead, we're trying to be the dog that wags the tail not the other way
around.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Alueta.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Alueta, to follow up on that then I'll call on Mr. Pontanilla. The concern
I've heard from the Members is that, yeah you're gonna give it an M-3 designation because
they're gonna do a machine shop, really not too obnoxious but. . .so they've gone through the
hearings, gone through all the Change in Zoning, then all of a sudden that machine shop goes out
of business and now the gas company says, hey, that looks like a good place to go, I want to put
my gas company there which is really close to residential that has since moved there. That's the

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 13, 2012

concern is that you've got some uses that are pretty hazardous that should have a second public
hearing, that would be our concern. Go ahead.
MR. ALUETA: And that's not the purpose of zoning. When you look at zoning, you look at all the
uses, you say all of that. This is the Linda! Cedar Homes scenario, okay. Linda! Cedar Home
comes in on Old Haleakala Highway for a Change in Zoning to BCT or. . .'cause they want to
have their sales office for their sales office. They get the Change in Zoning, next thing you know
it's Minit Stop and Cinemagic. Everybody goes ballistic 'cause the traffic that is generated by
the video rental which I'm not sure if there is still video rental stores around, but video rentals
and what also went in there was not what was proposed, but we tell people Council zoned it
BCT, they did not zone it Linda! Cedar Homes sales office, okay. You don't zone that way. You
zone what is the zoning and your restrictions are in the Zoning Code. That's your Conditions Of
Zoning, okay. I'm probably the only Planner that ever got this Council to approve a Change in
Zoning with no condition. It's probably the only non-conditional zoning for a property, because
the zoning conditions are here in Title 19. And so when anybody comes up to you for a zoning
change, you say, you're getting that and all of these uses, not the pretty pictures they put up on
the wall but what's in Title 19 is what you're really zoning and that's what you're really
granting.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Amen to that.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: 'Cause I agree with what Mr. Alueta is saying. . .telling us at
this time. Yeah, you know, when you look at the different uses, you surely want to get 'em out
of the urban areas to an area that is more conducive for that type of manufacturing or whatever it
is. So, you know, I'm 100 percent in agreement with the explanation that Mr. Alueta gave all of
us this afternoon, and I think, you know, whenever a company comes to this island and want to
do anything like this then at least we have an area that, you know, we can tell, okay, this is M-3
area, this is where you can build your manufacturing company or build whatever you want that
abides by the M-3 zoning, so I can move forward on whatever you want to move regarding the
M-3 at this time.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: We can talk this thing to death.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, having heard all of this discussion. . .in the beginning, I was kinda
concerned in hearing all of the talk about, you know, noxious chemicals and hazardous materials
and all of that, but it sounds to me like it's better that we do something as Mr. Alueta says which
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is to. . .from the beginning, locate these noxious businesses in an M-3 zone and that way they're
there and they're not very close to where they can cause damage. The only thing that lingers in
my mind is a concern is like we talked about early in this discussion, which was the change of
use and, you know, I think what the initial use and permit and zoning and all that has happened.
I think we're okay, 'cause we've got all of the regulations and all of the EPA and OSHA and
everybody else that gets in that. What happens and how will we catch it when it changes, what is
that point and how will we do it? Obviously, we have to get involved again, because while it be
a lesser use, that's not a concern, you know, if you have a very lethal thing that you're doing and
you're permitted and everything is fine. . .if you're not doing that, you're doing something that's
okay. Now somebody wants to buy and do that, how do we catch it?
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I think that's the important piece and if. . .once we can solve that then I don't
think there's much discussion left.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: The EPA and OSHA and everybody, they're always involved with every industrial
business that has dealing with some kind of manufacturing. I mean, so if, you know, just to
continue with the analogy. If the machine shop moves out and a chlorine plant moves in, OSHA
and EPA and Fire Department, those are all still involved. They don't go away, it's not
something that. . .I mean, we. . .those industries just by their nature are going to be regulated,
because they are dealing with hazardous materials. The reason we want this kind of zoning is
because, I mean, one, we want a place for them to go, but two, it's just like having a business
zoning, you know, you have different kinds of retail. You want the, you know, the luggage store
to be able to close and clothing to go in, I mean, you want that kind of flexibility within the
marketplace. So you name a place where all the heavy industrial stuff is gonna go. You want
that flexibility for, you know, a business to be able to go out and something else to be able to
come in without, I mean, a Special Use Permit is one thing but to revisit every single business,
that's. . .there's not much purpose then for the zoning itself.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I agree with you that we don't want to plug your system up. We have enough of
that already.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, we do.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: With, you know, things going down, the concern was that we catch anything
that potentially hazard that might slip through the cracks, but what I'm hearing from you is
there's enough regulatory controls already that, that is very unlikely to happen.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, it's already caught. It's not something. „just because we're not aware of it every
day, the Fire Department does their thing without a lot of fanfare and being on Akaku and

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 13, 2012

everything and same with OSHA and, you know, the EPA, they're always, you know, in there
regulating whatever industries are out there.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Chair, I'm ready.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Spence, to follow up on that comment, when you say that there's the
Fire Department out there, OSHA, EPA, and all that, are those chances for public hearings or are
those all internal. . .they work with the applicant and they get everything taken care of and then
move on?
MR. SPENCE: They work with the applicant, but they don't move on. There's reporting requirements
constantly to Department of Health.
CHAIR COUCH: But that's not the question. The question is opportunities for public hearing.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. No, there's no opportunity for public comment.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: But the. . .part of the sentence was, you know, EPA is in there and then they move on.
They don't move on. They're. . .Fire Department is always there, -CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. SPENCE: --OSHA, EPA, they're always regulating, there's reporting requirements, et cetera.
CHAIR COUCH: And now, I hope you can understand my concern because this is happening now in
my district already with something that was approved at one level and then something new is
coming in and the community is upset that they haven't had a chance to discuss that change in
use.
MR. SPENCE: Well, that.. .
CHAIR COUCH: So that's where I'm a little concerned is that something from. . .again, my example, a
machine shop which isn't very noxious and obnoxious goes away and in comes a, you know,
chemical manufacturing, dangerous chemical manufacturing plant with no public hearing
opportunity whatsoever. That's my concern.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. I think the comparison is not quite equal, because what's happening in Kihei is a
light industrial use that permits all of the -CHAIR COUCH: No, I understand that but it's the same type of deal.
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MR. SPENCE: Well, we can. . .the thing is, is you deal with this kind of thing as Mr. Hopper and Mr.
Alueta said, you deal with this thing at the time of zoning.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Mr. Hopper then Mr. Alueta.
MR. HOPPER: Just to. . .and I'm not sure if Mr. Alueta was going to say this, but the issue of someone
switching from one permitted use to another permitted use as with any zoning district, not just
this new M-3 district but any district, does not require a public hearing for a project to switch
from a permitted use to another permitted use, again, unless there was a Condition Of Zoning or
some sort of limited zoning that limited the uses; otherwise, you're shifting from a permitted use
to another permitted use. Now, it could be a bit more of a concern if you're looking at permitted
uses in this list and if the Council again has issues with any of these uses being outright
permitted, it can either eliminate them or use. . .place them in the special use zoning. . .or the
special use section requiring a public hearing. But just to make the point to the Council so that it
is aware switching from a permitted use to another permitted use in any zoning district generally
does not require a public hearing unless there is. . .which would, you know, be in the form of
another Change in Zoning or a Special Use Permit hearing. Again, unless there's some sort of
limitation on the zoning that when it was granted but that's the general rule.
CHAIR COUCH: Right. And that's my understanding as well and that's what has caused some issues
in the recent past. So, Mr. Alueta, is that similar to what you were gonna say?
MR. ALUETA: Yes, and I wholeheartedly agree with Mr. Hopper there and -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: --if you find a use that's. . .that you feel would not be appropriate for this category all
together and you would like additional review then yes, by all means -CHAIR COUCH: Move it down to special.
MR. ALUETA: --move it into Special Use Permit category, but we want to do. . .allow for the ease of
transition between one allowed use to another allowed use. Again, during the Change in Zoning
process because you could establish restriction, so if someone came in and they said, I want to do
some machine shop manufacturing, I'm gonna do it on Mill Street, okay, Seki Machine Shop.
But you knew. . .you know that there's a lot of residential in that area and so you, therefore
you're. . .you could at that time say, yes you can have your M-3 so that your manufacturing is
allowed; however, we're granting you a zoning and we're removing all of these other zoning
allowed uses from you because given the site characteristics of your Change in Zoning, your
small lot surrounded by other non or limited industrial type uses, but we want to preserve your
specific use and have you be able to manufacture without any future encumbrances, we're gonna
grant you M-3, but we're not gonna give you all of these other entitlements. So that's what you
would do if you have that concern over shifting. Now, if you're going to grant say someone who
has 85 acres out in the middle of, you know, vacant land and is not. . .is only two miles away
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from everyone else is a. . .maybe it's a site of an old quarry and it makes a perfect location for
manufacturing of explosives and other noxious or other dangerous materials, and your
community plan or General Plan or island wide plan doesn't show any other growth going in that
direction, you may say, I'm gonna grant you M-3 and all of the other uses in M-3 is allowed and
you're free to have the flexibility to do whatever. And so that's. . .so if somebody does come to
this island and says, hey, I think it'd be great to have a materials manufacturing and recycling
facility, it's really noisy, we're gonna be doing all of this, can I. . .where can I do it, you know?
The good thing is when the people come to the Planning Department, most of the time, the smart
ones come to us, hey, I want to do this use, where can I do it, those are the real good ones. It's
the ones that always come to me and says, I own. . .I bought this piece of property and I want to
do this on it and it's not the right zoning, 'cause they didn't check first so this is like again, this is
the time where the Planning Department and hopefully the County's gonna try to get ahead of
this.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any further. . .yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, the Planning Department, there's particular areas that you folks
are thinking this M-3 zoning is more appropriate for. . .because we are obviously going through
General Plan and as you just said, Mr. Alueta, areas where we don't foresee encroachment of
residential and urban, whatever so, Mr. Spence, do you folks already have. . .Puunene perhaps or
something in mind?
MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh. And we're reminded by people at DLNR that Puunene is actually Pulehunui
so.. .

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, but, you know, that central area.
MR. SPENCE: Yes, out by the old airport that's one location we've discussed briefly, the. . .like the
MECO power plant out in Maalaea, the perhaps the sugar mill. . .that area in there is a perfect
location for heavy, I mean, really heavy industrial uses. Those kinds of places that are fairly well
away from residential areas and I would note that the pattern that the Council has had when they
go to rezone something industrial. . .as of late. . .well, within the last say ten years, certain
projects get limitations put on them to limit the amount of retail or limit the amount of heavy
industrial uses. So like we're talking about Seki's, you know, over on Mill Street or you're
talking about something a little closer to a residential areas or heavily populated areas, those
aren't the kind of places we're gonna be putting this M-3, you know, that's more suitable for a
light industrial with conditions on it so there aren't these kinds of noxious uses. We're talking
about, you know, Joe's been talking about the. . .these M-3 places are going to be where you can
come in and do any of these permitted uses under, you know, and be under other regulations but
be able to do those things without being worrying about what about the neighbors and all that
stuff. Everybody's gonna make a lot of noise out in these areas so -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
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MR. SPENCE: --we're looking for those proper locations.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any further comments or questions? Alright now, well, before I
make a recommendation, I'd like to hear a little bit on your thoughts. We have. . .the way I see
it, we have a couple ways to go. We can leave it as is right now and trust that future Councils
will. . .if there's an issue in an area that's sensitive will be sensitive to that area and I can trust
that most Councils would do that, or we can take a group of these, the ones that we feel are more
obnoxious and move them into a Special Use Permit area since we've already put one thing in
Special Use Permit already. So any thoughts on your end on how you want to do that, Mr.
White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I'd prefer your option one.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Because I think as we go through the zoning approvals, they will be site
specific and there're gonna be areas where we may want to be limiting, and my understanding is
that if we choose to limit the. . .limit the uses in one specific M-3 zoning, we have the. . .the
future Council will have the ability to do that, but I think as far as the basic legislation which
would leave it as is and allow everything and then just simply just pull things out as we go
through this specific or the individual applications, so that would be my preference.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any objection to that? Okay. Alright, moving on, we still have one
more. . .has anybody else got anything else in this whole section that they wanted to talk
out. . talk about? 'Cause I have one more. Okay. Just, Members, on Page 3 where it says in
general those uses, which may be obnoxious. At the bottom of the first table, if you look at that,
it says, provided however that any use not specified in this section shall be approved by the
Planning Director as conforming to the intent of this Title. My biggest concern is the word is
"shall" there. Any objections from the Department of putting "may" or any. . .do you see any
pitfalls with putting the word "may" in there? That's Mr. Hopper's. . .made the comment about
this being kind of a catchall which I understand that, but the "shall" looks very ominous there.
MR. ALUETA: I think that the purpose is that for him to. . .for him or her, the Director of Planning, to
make that call. They have to find that the purpose and they have to find that it's consistent with
this district. If they don't then they can't say that it's an allowed use.
CHAIR COUCH: Is that how you would interpret it?
MR. ALUETA: That's how I read this "shall", you know, the "shall".. .
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hopper?
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MR. ALUETA: I mean I'll let, I'll let.. .
MR. HOPPER: We could perhaps. . .I believe that was the intent as well. However, if it's confusing we
could perhaps rephrase to say something to the effect. . .perhaps something like such, such,
however such uses shall not be permitted unless approved by the Planning Director as
conforming to the intent of this Title.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: That's much better.
MR. HOPPER: We could that.
CHAIR COUCH: That's much better.
MR. HOPPER: In fact, this is something in M-1 and M-2 as well so we may need to look at making that
change globally.
CHAIR COUCH: Right, I saw that as well. So, what was the language again?
MR. HOPPER: Provided, however that no such use shall be permitted unless approved by the Planning
Director as conforming to the intent of this Title. That's corresponding to the box next to it,
which talks about the types of uses that would be involved.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Ms. Baisa and seconded by Mr. Victorino to add the language as
directed by Mr. Hopper. Any further comments? Okay. All those in favor say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Ayes have it seven - zero.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright, Members. Nobody has any further questions. One last. . .just because we
put the 199 feet on the maximum building height. It talks about free standing antenna or wind
turbines down below so if we can throw that. . .take that maximum height of 199 feet out of there
because that's already gonna be in this. . .in a special use. Any. . .that's Page 4, I'm sorry. Page
4, the second to the bottom on the table. Kim, you see that?
MR. ALUETA: I'm sorry, Mr. Chair. Could you.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Would it work if we take the words "maximum height of 199 feet and" out of there?
Would that. . .works. . .since we put the. . .anything over 199 feet goes to a Special Use Permit
anyway.
MR. ALUETA: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, any comments, Members? Alright.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Ms. Baisa and seconded by Mr. Victorino. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair Does that. . .so is it clear that anything over 199 feet
is going to be in a Special Use Permit category?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, 'cause we're gonna add. . .we're adding that into the special use.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I just want to be sure about that.
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CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Alueta.
MR. ALUETA: I guess I'm still not. . .you're striking the language?
CHAIR COUCH: Striking the language "maximum height of 199 feet and".
MR. ALUETA: From the development standards?
CHAIR COUCH: Correct. It still is. . .they shall be set back one feet for every foot in height from all
property lines.
MR. ALUETA: Oh, I'm sorry. You're looking at free standing antennas.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. ALUETA: Okay. I'm sorry, I was looking at the other one. I was looking.. .
CHAIR COUCH: No, free standing antennas. Okay. So we made. . .oh, we haven't voted on this one,
yet. Any further discussion? All those in favor say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? And Mr. Alueta?
MR. ALUETA: It's just.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Seven — zero by the way. Motion passed.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
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MR. ALUETA: It's just that the intent of this is to allow for up to 99. . .to 199 feet and then. . .so I just
wanted to make sure that if you take that language out. . .so if somebody comes in with a 150
foot, they're still allowed.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. ALUETA: Okay. So it's only. . just want to make it clear that it's only if they go above 199 that
they would need a Special Use Permit.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
MR. ALUETA: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
MR. ALUETA: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright, now, we've really massaged this to where I think everybody likes it. Chair
will entertain a motion to pass a bill entitled, A Bill for an Ordinance Amending Title 19, Maui
County Code, Relating to M-3 Restricted. . .hold on one second. . .Mr. Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: Just would like the option to allow Corporation Counsel to make nonsubstantive -CHAIR COUCH: We're gonna, yeah, I'm gonna put that in.
MR. HOPPER: --changes. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I'm gonna put that in. Alright, I'll entertain a motion to recommend passage
on first reading of a proposed bill entitled, A Bill for an Ordinance Amending Title 19, Maui
County Code, Relating to M-3 Restricted Industrial District, as revised; and to allow Corporation
Counsel to make. . .or Staff to make nonsubstantive changes; and to file County Communication
number 12-120.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Ms. Baisa and seconded by Mr. Victorino. Any further
comment? All those in favor say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries, seven — zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: RECOMMENDING FIRST READING OF REVISED BILL AND
FILING OF COMMUNICATION.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, that takes us right to our mid-afternoon break. Thank you for getting this
one through. And everybody need ten minutes? How about a little bit longer...3:15. Can you
please be back by 3:15? That gives you 13 minutes.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: This meeting is in recess. . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

3:03 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:23 p.m.

CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). . . Will the Planning Committee meeting of August 13 th come back to
order. Alright, Members, thank you for getting back here relatively quickly.

ITEM NO. 35: M-1 LIGHT INDUSTRIAL DISTRICT (CC 12-118)
CHAIR COUCH: We're now. . .we're gonna go right in order on the agenda. We're now on PC-35,
that's the first thing on the agenda. I thought PC-37 was gonna go fast.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So much for that, yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 13, 2012

CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, on both M-1 and M-2, you know the verbiage we just
put in M-3 in regards to.. .
CHAIR COUCH: The Planning Director?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, yeah. We're gonna change and make sure that is
inclusive of these two?
CHAIR COUCH: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Alright, I just want to make sure that wasn't forgotten. I
think that's something I think all of them should have. I think we should have that leeway, yeah?
Thank you, Chair. I appreciate that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, we're now on M-1, which is Light Industrial and as a. . .can we
have a . .I guess the Department give us a little heads-up as to what kind of things are Light
Industrial. Just give us a brief overview.
MR. ALUETA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Again, this is part of our reorganization of it. We did
add a new definition for production facility, multimedia to take into account the potential for
motion picture or recording industry type of uses. We also again, looking at putting everything
into a table format so that it's a lot easier to understand again, putting the uses of what's allowed,
what's considered an accessory use, what are your. . .gonna be your special uses and then your
development standards. The current setup is kind of a hodgepodge. . .each section is, you know,
you got area regulations, yards, and heights, and so we just consolidated it all down so it's a lot
easier for people to see and understand. We also allowed for energy system, small-scales, you
know, under for accessory uses under the table. Not sure how this formatting came out in the
final version, but for accessory uses and structures again, these are just incidental and
subordinate uses to the permitted uses. We just clarified that you gonna allow small-scale energy
systems, fences within the setback, security, and other subordinate structures. One of the things
that the Department tried to do which was to make apartments still be allowed. If you look at the
way the industrial district was first crafted, it talks about not allowing for residential type uses,
lists everything from A - Z but apartments got added in at the very end. And so that was sort of a
last minute amendment and it didn't quite jive with the purpose and intent for the industrial
district, so our goal was to still allow for apartments, houses, but they would have to above or
below the first floor and that's a similar amendment to what we allowed in the Business districts.
At the Planning Commission level and finally the Department did relent is that is we're going
continue to allow for free standing apartment houses. It's an allowed use. We didn't want to
create nonconforming uses with the existing apartments in the industrial area so we just left it as
is and. . .but are allowing for residential type uses above/below the first floor. Let's see,
Department is getting rid of the concept of story and just using maximum height. We tried to
clarify how the setbacks are, it's pretty much zero or takes whatever the joining lot is. And then
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one of the other uses that we tried to accommodate for was existing single-family homes within
the industrial district, okay. Right now, it would. . .a single-family home is not permitted use in
the industrial district. When the County. . .I don't. . .probably in, you know, the early '60s when
they drew up a lot of these zoning maps, especially in Wailuku-Kahului, they zoned a lot of land
Light Industrial along Lower Main in that area and a lot of that in. . .and some of it was just, you
know, 100 feet back from Lower Main is gonna be industrial. So what happened was a lot of
these single-family homes became nonconforming uses. These are a lot of old plantation houses
and I guess the thought at the time was that as time went on, people would transition out of these
homes and be converted into an industrial type use and that hasn't happened over the last 40
years. People. . .what their, under the new loaning regime or banking regulatory assessment is
that these nonconforming uses are having a hard time refinancing, they're not able to. So they're
kind of caught in the Catch-22. Some of them, you know, took out. . .I mean, I talked to a few of
these people. They have mortgages and they try. . .they're trying to refi their house, but they
can't because they get caught up in this nonconforming uses. So, Section 3 of the ordinance
basically allows for, if they got a permit prior to enactment of this ordinance or their house was
existing, they're allowed to be able to rebuild. So, that's kind of. . .to recognize that these. . .the
hardship that has been. . .that currently is going on in some of these single-family homes in the
industrial area. And that's pretty much it on the. . .oh, I did want to mention we did talk to with
regards to Maui Electric and regards. . .with regards to, I believe, some substations as well as the
setbacks for. . .the Department is in support of the proposed amendments.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Before we go to the Members, is just, real quick, can you define apartment? I
know it's defined somewhere, but for us real quickly, can you define what an apartment is?
Before we get through with this, if you wouldn't mind looking that up, define what apartment is.
And you also mentioned small energy. . .small utility.
MR. ALUETA: Small energy systems are also already defined in the County Code.
CHAIR COUCH: And can you. . just to let us know what they are, that would be helpful. I guess the
small energy systems.. .
MR. ALUETA: Yeah. It's under energy systems, small-scale.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: I'm gonna. . .I don't have it. Mr. Hopper has been kind enough to loan us his.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, for apartment or apartment unit, means one or more rooms with private
bath and kitchen facilities comprising an independent self-contained dwelling unit in a building
containing three or more dwelling units, and then you have apartment house which means the
same as dwelling unit, multi-family.
CHAIR COUCH: So along those lines then if. . .and this happens in quite a few places right now,
apparently. You've got a warehouse bay that does something in there and then up in the corner
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they have a two-bedroom, one-bath unit where the owner lives. Would that be counted as an
apartment unit even though there's only one or maybe two?
MR. ALUETA: No, not in the current. And that issue has come up before.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Well, we'll talk about that when we get there. Alright, Members, any
questions before we go on to some of the things that I've got questions on? Mr. Chair Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, thank you. Mr. Alueta, just for clarification
purposes because I heard you reference the utility facilities, something that the Department does
support. The reference under accessory uses and buildings, a, energy systems, small-scale, is
that the similar reference?
MR. ALUETA: No, that's completely different from a utility substation.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So we would have to list it on what is acceptable.
MR. ALUETA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you, at a later time, Chair, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: And a follow-up to that, utility facilities, minor, would that include a substation or
no? Yeah, on Page 5, the very first table entry for the Ramseyered version.
MR. ALUETA: In talking with MECO, they didn't feel that that was what they were looking at. They
were looking at substations.
CHAIR COUCH: Remember since Chair Mateo brought it up, we do have somebody from Maui
Electric here. Without any objection, I'd like to bring him down as a resource.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, if you wouldn't mind, Mr. Park, can we have Mr. Park come down?
Just at the podium is fine. Alright, Mr. Park, you. . .word says utility facilities, minor You feel
that that will not help your cause?
MR. PARK: Utilities, minor is okay but it doesn't allow us to build our normal substations which would
distribute power from our transmission 69 kV voltage down to the distribution 12 kV voltage.
CHAIR COUCH: So why do you say that utilities facilities, minor would not fit your substation?
MR. PARK: The minor has a voltage restriction of 23,000 volts.
MR. ALUETA: Right. That is correct.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Hang on there, Mr. Park. But why do we have it at 23,000 volts?
MR. ALUETA: I do not know. It was written before I was born so I.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Is that in a separate portion of Code or is that in. . I didn't see it anywhere.
MR. ALUETA: It is the definition under utility facilities, minors or minor utilities facility means
transmission lines used directly in the distribution of utility services that have minor impact on
adjacent land uses which include but are not limited to 23 kV transmission substation, vaults,
water wells, tanks, distribution equipments, sewer pump stations, and other similar type uses.
CHAIR COUCH: And what page was that on?
MR. ALUETA: It's in the 19.04.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, 19.040. Oh, okay.
MR. ALUETA: Yeah, it's under the definitions.
CHAIR COUCH: And we don't have that before us today, right? No, I mean we can't make
the. . .change that today, is that correct? If we wanted to.
MS. WILLENBRINK: It could be included in.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: Yes, it wouldn't be an amendment to the definition, Mr. Chair, but I think you could
include that type of a substation with a specific. . .a different limit as a outright permitted or
accessory use in this district.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Park, why. . do you know anything about the difference between.. .1
know the difference but why did they limit it to 23,000 volts and how come you can't stick to
23,000 volts?
MR. PARK: The 23,000 volts system was, I guess, inherited by the plantations way back when before I
was born, so I can't speak to that but currently our system is. . .in the growing areas is all served
by the 69 kV system. So our Maalaea power plant and all of our major substations are at 69,000
volts. All the Lahaina, the South Maui, and most of Central Maui is served by 69,000 volts. So
there's only a few smaller areas — Wailuku, Hana areas, the North Shore — that's served by the
23. And we. . .if there's an industrial area there, then we're okay in those areas, but it's the other
areas that we'd have to get a — Special Use?
MS. SKOG: Conditional.
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MR. PARK: A Conditional Use.
CHAIR COUCH: Conditional Use. Okay. Members, any questions for Mr. Park? Okay. Thank you,
Mr. Park.
MR. PARK: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright, so that's. . .Members, that's the issue with Maui Electric. Everything's being
done on a bigger scale. Oh, one other question. The difference between the emissions and
whatnot on the 23,000 and 69,000 volts. Sorry, Mr. Park.
MR. PARK: When you say.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Are there hazards that are different other than if you touch the wire from that kind of
facility being in a M-1 District between 23,000 and 69,000 volt?
MR. PARK: Well, within the substation boundaries, only qualified people are allowed there so we
always have those hazards of electrical potential. Outside of it, we follow PUC guidelines or
NESC guidelines to determine the heights of the poles, so those. . .and going over roadways, et
cetera. So they all have these minimum height requirements so that they shouldn't impose any
additional hazards.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. PARK: Did that answer your question?
CHAIR COUCH: I think so. I just was curious if you saw one substation versus another would you
notice a, the difference and b. . .I mean, you know, the layperson's eye.
MR. PARK: Well, if I were to develop a substation in the 23 kV area versus a 69 kV area, it would
probably be on a about acre plat and building platform and. . .the reason it's so large is because
the equipment is. . .our transformers are heavy -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. PARK: --and it requires a huge crane to get in there. In the past, a lot of the substations were built
right along the road, so we would have to close off the road to bring in a crane to change out
equipment. . . .(clears throat). . . Excuse me. So the new substations we're trying to build that
in so that we have working room in there -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. PARK: --to bring in heavy equipment so we could do our work without impacting the neighbors.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any further questions? Hearing none, thank you again.
MR. PARK: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright, so as long as Mr. Mateo brought it up, we might as well throw it in here.
Department, you're talking about it's a permitted use adding that to. . .I would say right
underneath utility facilities, substation, 69 kV substation.
MR. ALUETA: Yeah, or just add it as minor utility or utility facilities, minors and substations
CHAIR COUCH: And substations, okay.
MR. ALUETA: Oh, and yeah, and substations. . .I guess, we may want to specify the voltage if they're
using 69. That way it'll clarify it.
CHAIR COUCH: No more than 69 kV and if you guys come up with something new and exciting and
bigger in the years to come, we'll have to revisit that?
MR. ALUETA: And just as reminder, this is a. . .the industrial area.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MR. ALUETA: This is not. . .and then as indicated in the residential district it's a County Special Use
Permit.
CHAIR COUCH: Right. Okay. So the Chair will entertain a motion to add the words "and
substations" to the utility facilities, minor.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
MR. ALUETA: Wait, 69.
CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved and seconded...yes, I'm sorry, and add up to 69 kV.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Over here or here?
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CHAIR COUCH: "And substations up to 69 kV", production or transmission, Mr. Park? You're just
gonna have to squint a little bit because you're gonna get light in your eyes.
MR. PARK: Can I recommend that not just "up to" but "and including"?
CHAIR COUCH: "Up to and including", okay.
MR. PARK: Okay. What was your question, sir?
CHAIR COUCH: Is it 69 kV transmission or just 69 kV capacity? What's the proper language so that
you guys won't be in.. .
MR. PARK: Sixty-nine kV distribution substations?
CHAIR COUCH: Distribution, okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: That's fine, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Members, any comments on that? All those in favor say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay, motion carries seven — zero...or six — zero with Member White
excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, any other issues with M-1 that you in reading through this, decided
you needed to take a look at before I go into mine? Nobody? Okay. As we all are aware, we
talked about it already in the M-3, the other uses under uses. . .I'm sorry, the whole stacking
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issue. If we could get an explanation as to why that's in there, first of all, and then ways to
mitigate that may or may not be an issue that we're facing in Kihei right now.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, are you looking for comments from staff -CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: --Department? Okay. Pretty much. . .we've had this stacking provision since the
zoning was adopted in the '60s. This is a Euclidian zoning kind of regime where under
the. . .where the theory at least at that time was that under the heaviest kinds of uses, you can
permit less intense uses and that would be fine to do. So for instance, in Heavy Industrial or
Light Industrial, you can do all the, you know, which are supposed to be relatively intense uses.
You can have all your business kinds of uses and at least at that time malls were not really
envisioned in the '60s. So. . .but as time goes on, we have places like Maui Mall, we have
Queen Kaahumanu Center, we have Lahaina Cannery Mall, we have all these different places
that have gone ahead and they have changed with the times, our Zoning Code has not. So as
Maui's population grew, there became more demand for retail, so Maui Mall turned in from a
baseyard, essentially right there by the harbor and into a shopping mall. Same by, you know,
Queen Kaahumanu Center, so this is the way that our uses just have evolved in Maui. It's the
practice. . .I know that the, okay, the concern has been, okay, well, all this Light Industrial space
is taken up by the retail uses. The practice of the Council over the last, oh gosh, for about the
last decade has been as landowners have come in for Light Industrial zoning, they've limited the
amount of retail or commercial space they can do on those properties, and I think that's, you
know, it certainly works for this island. You know, there's any number of projects out in like
Waiko Road or out in, you know, Maui Business Park Phase II. Those retail and those
commercial uses are limited to a certain amount and only the Light Industrial uses. . .other Light
Industrial uses can be. . .would be the predominant use.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I understand that, but you know the issue that we're talking about in Kihei.
That is a change. . .and we discussed it at M-3 and during the M-3 section. It's a change some
people think is significant enough that maybe it should have a public hearing, but there's no way
to do that now. Is there in your experience. . .I mean, this is first time I've seen something like
that be that dramatic. In your experience, what usually happens in this situation or I guess it
would be more Mr. Alueta's?
MR. SPENCE: In my experience what happens?
CHAIR COUCH: That what happens, you know, when somebody gets M-1 zoning and there's a
possibility of commercial activity on a Light Industrial, are there restrictions usually put on these
types of Change in Zonings?
MR. SPENCE: That's been the practice of the Council. The problem is if you go into Light Industrial
or Heavy Industrial, M-2 for that matter and you remove the stacking, you make hundreds,
literally hundreds of acres of Light Industrial uses nonconforming. Whereas they're actually
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Business uses. You would make all those uses nonconforming. That's something not desirable
to do. So as new zoning is granted, the Council has been limiting the amount of retail and
commercial uses. In the particular. . .in the case of Kihei at Kaonoulu — the Council even though
the Planning Department had recommended restrictions on the retail uses — the County Council
at that time chose not to put any conditions on it. For whatever reason, I wasn't there but they
were putting restrictions on other Changes In Zoning but not this particular one. So I can't say
why I haven't read those minutes real closely, but there was no restriction put on it.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. But normally that does happen so, I mean, my concern is if we have a means
of controlling this or making sure the public is aware then we should use the means. And again,
as in M-3 if we decided that the, if we decided that we didn't want obnoxious use, we said the
next, whoever the Council is at that time, then could limit the obnoxious use. So in this case if
we didn't want a shopping mall there we could have limited a shopping mall -MR. SPENCE: That's correct.
CHAIR COUCH: --in that. . .during that Change in Zoning. And that didn't happen on this particular
thing, whatever Council that was 15 years ago. Is that what you're saying?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. There was no conditions put on this particular project in Kihei, but they're at the
same time and that same time period there were conditions put on other Light Industrial projects.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: The one at the.. .
MR. SPENCE: Why this one? I don't know, but that's the. . .the practice of the Council has been to
place conditions on Light Industrial zoning to limit the amount of commercial.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So, in essence we do have a mechanism. It wasn't used in this case and for
some whatever reason, generally the Council has good reason not to put restrictions on, at least
the past few Councils I've been observing. So obviously there was a reason that they didn't put
it on 'cause I know that they were asked to put it on and they said, no. So that was my concern,
Members, is that we have that capability of. . .if we wanted to prevent something like this from
happening again and we do. Every Council has that capability at the time of zoning that if they
say, you know what, if you have the ability to come in here and put a shopping mall in a Light
Industrial area, we don't want you to do that, then we can put that restriction in it. So I see no
reason to mess around with putting a bunch of other things in nonconformance while in order to
fix a problem like this when that can be fixed at Change in Zoning time. Any comments from
the Committee? Okay. Anything else in here that people want to look at? Again, we were
gonna. . .
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You know, this a fast question. So if a project was approved
10 — 15 years ago, there's nothing we can do as far as revisiting the decision?
MR. SPENCE: I suppose you could revisit it. I don't think, I believe the Council would have to have a
really good reason to do so.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. And maybe for Corporation Counsel, what would be the
liability of the County should we do that and, you know, vote it otherwise?
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair, I will speak obviously very generally in these terms. But, you know, there's
something called a vested right that if a project obtains all of the discretionary approvals that it
needs to develop, typically that project would be able to proceed with that development. And if
there was something done to take away that entitlement then the County, you know, could face
liability in those terms. Again, it depends on when all discretionary approvals are obtained and
exactly what, you know, you'd be talking about, but typically once the Council grants a Change
in Zoning that's a legislative act. The only way to undo that is to pass another ordinance
somehow either reversing or altering, changing that zoning and so it would still have to go
through that legislative process. So, you know, those are some general comments I would have.
Again, though if there were conditions placed on the zoning or other limitations even if that was
done 10 or 15 years ago and those conditions and limitations would still be a part of that project,
but as we typically advise the Council at the time it goes through zoning changes, those
conditions should be very clear and expressed so that again, down the line people know what
instructions to follow and how to proceed even if it's many years later.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So, when we put in conditions on projects that we approve now
like say if the project doesn't start or doesn't move in 10 years then you go. . .you start all over
again to square one. So if we did that and 10 years passed then the developer or whoever is
developing need to come back to the County to get approval. . .go through the approval process
again?
MR. HOPPER: Well, with. . .conditions like that have been applied to. . .for example, the Land Use
Commission is putting a standard condition and it talks about any party can initiate proceedings
to downzone the property if it's not developed, I should say, if the backbone infrastructure is not
developed within 10 years. The Council, however when it does a Change in Zoning, in order to
undo that zoning, I don't believe that there could be an automatic undoing of that zoning.
Typically, that would have to be done through another ordinance in the future to either change
that zoning back to what is was before. I think we've actually done an opinion on this in
previous cases as far as automatic downzoning. I think Mr. Giroux, a few years ago, wrote an
opinion for the Land Use Committee on that, but typically we don't have automatic. . .it would
be like passing an ordinance and having that ordinance, you know, automatically repeal itself.
We've done that in certain cases but to do it with a Change in Zoning where somebody actually
has their zoning and is beginning to develop, can have a lot of problems potentially. But
normally if there was a breach of that condition, it would be enforced by the reversion of the
zoning through another ordinance in the future.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any other comments? Okay. And I'll remind Staff on page or
actually at the bottom of 19.24.030, the last box where it says uses. We're gonna have to add
another table to add the same language that we had in M-3.
MS. WILLENBRINK: I have that in my notes, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Aside from that, any further comments? Okay. Then Chair would entertain a
motion to recommend passage on first reading of a proposed bill entitled, A Bill for an
Ordinance Amending Title 19, Maui County Code, Relating to M-1 Light Industrial District, as
revised; and to file County Communication 12-118; and to allow Staff to make substantial [sic]
changes.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So move, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Ms. Baisa and seconded by Mr. Victorino. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, real quickly. You said substantial changes, you mean
nonsubstantial. . .
CHAIR COUCH: Nonsubstantial changes. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Just wanted it for the record.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I just wanted it. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah. I stand corrected, thank you. Mr. Alueta?
MR. ALUETA: I wanted to bring up to the Council, I guess, for consideration on under minimum lot
area, development standards. And I wanna do. . .see what you thought of having a. . .except for
utility facilities, minor, under it says, so they do not have to meet the minimum lot size. Because
we've had these. . .if you have a utilities substation, either a telephone exchange in this area,
rather than having them cut out a lot that's 7,500 square feet to put a telephone exchange or
anything like that.
CHAIR COUCH: Is that the definition of utility facilities, minor? Would that cover anything that
wouldn't need a minimum of 7,500 square feet?
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MR. ALUETA: Yeah, we've had that -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: --before and that's why I'm saying. It's like they for like say, a telephone exchange or
say a water pump station.
CHAIR COUCH: And you're okay with that?
MR. ALUETA: Yeah, I'm. . .this is the industrial area, I just.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: In a lot of these cases what they have to do is to get around that is create easement on a
existing lot -CHAIR COUCH: Gotcha.
MR. ALUETA: --from someone.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: Just saying, but if they want to be able to subdivide out a separate parcel, they always
have to meet the minimum lot size.
CHAIR COUCH: Gotcha.
MR. ALUETA: And this is where I'm just putting it out there. It was brought to my attention on late,
after the meeting, so I was just.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Alright. Chair will entertain a motion to amend the main motion to add the words
"except utility facilities, minor" on Page 6 of the Ramseyered version. . .the very first table

element under notes and exceptions.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So move.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved by Ms. Baisa and seconded by Mr. Victorino. Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Yes, Mr. Chair, to clarify, will that be then. . .I understand that would go on the notes
and exceptions, or except for utility facilities, minor. But to clarify I would recommend if
there's going to be no minimum lot area, just to note that would say except for utilities facilities,
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minor. Would you want to reference "and substations" to the new definition of substation we
have?
CHAIR COUCH: Actually no, only because the. . .Mr. Park mentioned that they go to about an acre.
MR. HOPPER: Okay. So.. .
CHAIR COUCH: They try to go an acre so.. .
MR. HOPPER: So utility facilities, minor, except for utility facilities, minor, which shall have no
minimum lot area?
CHAIR COUCH: I can accept a friendly amendment to that. Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, no problem.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No problem.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Alright, any further discussion? Okay, all those in favor of the amendment,
the first amendment which was to. . .what was the first amendment?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair, is this where it goes?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes. Okay. She's getting it in there and the amendment was to add except for utility
facilities, minor, provided that there's no. . .what did you say, Mr. Hopper? No minimum.. .
MR. HOPPER: Which shall have no minimum lot size.
CHAIR COUCH: No minimum lot size. That was the amendment. All those in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries six — zero, one excused, Mr. White.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.

CHAIR COUCH: Okay, and back to the main motion. Any further amendments or discussion? All
those in favor, please say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries six — zero, one excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: RECOMMENDING FIRST READING OF REVISED BILL AND
FILING OF COMMUNICATION.

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Members, and I believe we can go right now to...I think we have enough
time to real quickly do M-2 because it's extremely similar to M-1. And Members, if you pull out
your M-2 -ITEM NO. 36: M-2 HEAVY INDUSTRIAL DISTRICT (CC 12-119)
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Same thing, yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: --and it's pretty much the same thing. Anybody have any questions? You know
there's a little bit different of height of antennas and whatnot and there are some special uses.
And then under uses, Kim, Page 5 in 19.26. . .at the very end of 19.26.030, we add the same
language.
MS. WILLENBRINK: As in the other two.
CHAIR COUCH: As in the other two.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any other comments, Members? Mr. Alueta.
MR. ALUETA: Just on the again, the purpose and intent would again, protect the. . .where you have
these nonconforming dwelling structures, to allow for those but also again, to allow for minimum
lot size so that you have these notes and exceptions to add that into also for the. . .so then if you
have these utilities substations for either MECO, gas, or whatever, they can do less than the
10,000 square feet.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Alright, with that being said, Members, the recommendation is to. . .let me do
it official language. I'll entertain a motion to recommend passage on first reading of a proposed
bill entitled A Bill for an Ordinance Amending Chapter 19.26, Maui County Code, Relating to
M-2 Heavy Industrial District, as revised; and to file County Communication 12-119; and allow
Staff to make nonsubstantive changes.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So move.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Ms. Baisa and seconded by Mr. Victorino. Members, any
discussion? All those in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries six — zero, one Member excused, Mr. White.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: RECOMMENDING FIRST READING OF REVISED BILL AND
FILING OF COMMUNICATION.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, that is all we have for today. I really appreciate you doing your homework
and getting all your questions in before the end of the day. And I want to thank Mr. Alueta,
Mr. Hopper, and Staff, Kim and Clarita...oh, Gina, I didn't see you there, sorry. You weren't on
my list. And Mr. Park for being here as well. With that being said, this meeting is adjourned.
. . .(gavel). . .

ADJOURN: 4:03 p.m.
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